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Approved Minutes 

FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING 

Town Hall, 2nd Floor Meeting Room 

173 Main Street, Groton, MA 

Saturday, February 8th, 2020 - 8:30 A.M.   

Meeting Jointly with Select Board 

 

 

Present:  

Alison Manugian, Chair, Select Board  Bud Robertson, Chair, Finance Committee 

Joshua Degen, Vice Chair, Select Board  Gary Green, Vice Chair, Finance Committee 

John Reilly, Clerk, Select Board   David Manugian, Clerk, Finance Committee 

John Giger, Select Board    Arthur Prest, Finance Committee 

Rebecca Pine, Select Board (8:10 AM) 

 

Mark Haddad, Town Manager 

Patricia Dufresne, Town Accountant 

Mark Hartnett, Town Treasurer 

Hannah Moller Assistant Treasurer/Tax Collector. 

Jonathan Greeno, Principal Assessor 

Melissa Doig, Director of Human Resources 

 

Absent:  

Mary Linskey, Finance Committee, Scott Whitefield, Finance Committee, Colby Doody, Finance 

Committee 

 

B. Robertson called the Finance Committee to order at 8:30 A.M. 

A. Manugian called the Select Board to order at 8:30 A.M. 

 

FY21 Operating & Capital Budget Review 

Mr. Haddad opened his presentation with good news of a recent bond issuance for the DPW 

project, and library roof financing and renewed financing on the police & fire radios and firetruck.  

The BAN was issued at 1.43% and the permanent financing issued at 1.84%, well below the 

estimated 3.5% used for budgeting.  When he recalculated FY21 Total Tax Levy, the resulting 

reduction of the Town Debt Exclusion was $61,993.  

 

He then continued to the Tax Levy calculation page of the presentation.  The Health insurance 

increase averaged 3.4% for FY21 allowing for a $100,000 reduction to be made in the budget by 

Mr. Haddad.  He outlined the changes made to restore some of the previous budget cuts.  The 

following budget items restored were noted; the Town’s share of the Pepperell sewer debt in the 

amount of $25,683, Sargisson Beach lifeguards at $28,000 and weed harvester at $15,000.  He 

reduced the Nashoba Valley Technical High school assessment by $40,549 and increased 

GDRSD assessment by $20,264. He increased the communication wages by $51,582 to lower 

dependence on grant income from $150,000 to $98,418.  He reduced the overall debt service by 
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$60,292 to reflect the actual debt service based on the recent bond issue.  He concluded that with 

those aforementioned changes to the proposed budget, the budget is still balanced. However, the 

level service budget deficit is now reduced from $564,000 to $424,000.  Based on the amended 

budget, the residential tax rate is reduced by $0.03, settling at a rate of $17.96.  He noted that 

this number will change upon finalization of assessors’ valuations at the end of the year and, after 

new growth is factored in.  J. Degen asked about the snow and Ice budget.  Mr. Haddad estimated 

another $100,000 will be needed from existing available funds.   

 

Multiple Year Budget Strategy including Discussion of Possible Tax Override and Debt Exclusion 

 

Mr. Haddad explained that he has been working with P. Dufresne, B. Robertson, J. Degen on 

how to address the five-year budget deficit illustrated in his original budget, which was originally 

calculated to be $3.6 Million over five years.  That budget deficit was reduced to $3.5 Million over 

five budget cycles.   

 

Mr. Haddad cited existing issues with the 5- year budget forecast including:  

     * projected deficit of $424,298 in FY21  

     *projected deficit over the next 5 fiscal years is $3.51 Million 

     *request for 5-yr increase in Emergency services staff in the amount of $898,000  

     *NVTHS assessment increase for FY22 (based on enrollment apps)  

 

There was some confusion about the calculation of the NVTHS assessment for enrollment 

changes, and Mr. Haddad offered to take another look at that and report back.   He then presented 

the potential impact of the construction of a new Florence Roche elementary school at a cost of 

approximately $90 Million, with the Town share estimated to be between $50 and $60 Million.   

Next, he noted the potential construction of a new water treatment plant to treat Manganese levels 

in the water supply at a cost of approximately $7.5 Million.  Surcharge on property tax bills were 

proposed to fund MS4 permit compliance through a new Enterprise Fund.  His current 5 Year 

budget projection, anticipates 3.5% growth in the municipal budget and 6% growth rate in the 

operating assessment for the GDRSD in each of the next 5 years, level funded state aid, 

$17,500,000 in new growth in each of the next 5 years, and $200,000 snow and ice deficit in each 

of the next 5 years.  Based on this, the 5-year projection shows a $3.51 Million deficit over the 

next 5 years.   

 

Some of the actions considered to address this deficit were presented as follows:  

 

1. balance the budget through equal reductions to the Municipal and GDRSD Budgets  

2. Consider a one-time $424,289 override of proposition 2 1/2 in FY 2021.  

3. Consider an override of Proposition 21/2 of $3,360,156 in FY 2021 that would be spread out 

over 5 years to address future budget deficits.  

4. Reduce or eliminate the Community preservation surcharge and seek an override for the same 

amount that is reduced.   
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Mr. Haddad then referenced a slide that showed current projections of the increase in average 

tax bills without an override of Proposition 2 1/2 over the next 5 years.  The next slide indicated 

the 5- year projected level services operating budget.  B. Pine asked why state aid is projected to 

remain stable.  Mr. Haddad replied that when doing a projection, he doesn’t like to make 

assumptions about what the state will do.  However, state aid makes up only 2.4% of the budget.  

B Pine asked how much it has increased over the past 5 years and heard about $100,000.  A 

proposal to address the anticipated deficit was presented including a projected cumulative deficit 

over five years of $3,516,342.  To offset the projected deficit, a one-time override of $3,360,156 

is proposed.  Each year, a portion of the override is appropriated to balance the level services 

operating budget.   Mr. Haddad stated that this proposal requires discipline on the part of the 

finance committee, Select Board and Town Manager to spend only what is allotted for the current 

year.  The levy limit in FY21 would climb to $36 MIL and only $35.5 MIL would be used to balance 

this year's budget (the $424,000 deficit) leaving an unexpended tax capacity of $2.9 MIL.  The 

tax rate would increase to $18.17 for FY21.  For FY22 $37 MIL will be required and the 

unexpended tax capacity would drop to $2.2 MIL (including the debt exclusions), FY23 the 

unexpended tax capacity drops to $1.5 MIL, FY24 dropping to $923,998 and, FY25 dropping to 

$132,051. He noted that while this is a 5- year projection, the available tax capacity may last 6 

years depending on financial variables and unanticipated events.  Then he explained the 

projected impact on tax rate with a one-time override.   The increase attributed to the override on 

the tax bill is an additional $104 for FY21.  The plan is to use a portion of the override each year, 

added to that years’ tax bill.  

 

 Mr. Haddad discussed the funding required for new construction of the Florence Roche School, 

the Town’s estimated expense of $60 MIL to be bonded based on a 25- year term estimating 

3.5% interest.  He explained that the town would pay only BAN interest during the 2-year 

construction period before permanently financing the project.  He projected $866 would be the 

estimated increase to the average tax bill in FY25.   G. Green asked if there is a legal impediment 

to bonding the $60 MIL up front.  Mr. Haddad explained that it is less costly for the taxpayers to 

permanently finance only after knowing the final project costs.   G. Green mentioned that interest 

rates available at any given time may change that assumption.  Mr. Haddad agreed that was a 

good point and stated that discussion will be had with the financial advisor in a future meeting.  A. 

Prest confirmed that the $866 figure was just for the Florence Roche School project.  J. Degen 

commented that this assumes building a new freestanding elementary school; this scope is still 

subject to change by the State or the Town.   He continued to suggest the Town consider building 

an addition for a lesser total amount without accepting State money.    Mr. Haddad acknowledged 

there are options available, but the education plan that the school committee has adopted requires 

building of a new school.   He noted that the current Florence Roche school is below standards 

in many areas.   Marlena Gilbert (School Committee Chair) spoke to the project plan for the school 

and noted that renovating the school and adding the capacity to return Groton students from 

Dunstable, would be approximately a $2 MIL difference from building a brand-new school.  Mr. 

Haddad referenced a report in which the various building scenarios were presented.  Mr. Haddad 

then wove together the impact on the tax rate from all of the overrides on a slide.  The total tax 

rate with all overrides will be $18.17 for FY21 increasing up to $21.86 in FY 25.  The total average 

tax bill with all increases will be $8,940 in FY21 increasing up to $10,755 in FY25.  The Summary 
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slide was presented which showed a base tax bill (with an override and Florence Roche school) 

increasing 5.15% on average each year through FY25.  A. Prest commented on the increase in 

assessments being between 6% and 17%, and the significant impact this will have on homes 

valued at $700,000 +.  He noted that this is concerning.   

 

Mr. Haddad then discussed the anticipated reductions in the budget over 5 years, if the town does 

not seek an override and reductions were made to the operating budget.  Line 1 of the slide 

illustrated that $802,676 was the required total decrease in operating budget with no override.  He 

continued with potential ways to reduce the municipal budget in FY22 should the Town not seek 

an override, and then pointed out the need of $431,940 for FY22.  The potential impact to services 

is partially driven by this year's guidance of the finance committee that the Town absorbs 50% of 

the impact and the school absorbs the other 50%.  Some of the potential reductions listed were 

to remove Lifeguards at Sargisson Beach, initiate a salary freeze, highway maintenance 

reductions, service cuts such as eliminating library Sunday hours amongst other reductions 

across the departments.   Mr. Haddad based his figures on new growth of $17 MIL for FY21 which 

was based on fact finding with the assessors and planning board, as well as a study of new 

projects in permitting and in process.   B Robertson stated that he does not believe that a 50/50 

split is a good way to deal with the deficit.   He said it should be a split based on the proportion of 

the total spending of each separate organizational entity, (municipal and GDRSD).  B. Robertson 

continued to explain that the only way to achieve a sustainable balanced budget is to reduce 

growth in wages and benefits.  He opined it is achievable and possible.  Mr. Haddad noted that 

there are 7 unions that would need to be negotiated with in terms of employee wages and benefits, 

and similarly the school has 4 unions.  B. Pine asked about the split and heard the Town would 

get less of the burden than the school.  The Town would cut less and the schools would cut more, 

confirmed Ms. Pine.  B. Robertson noted that when all is finalized the municipal operating budget 

has an approximate 1% growth rate and the school system has an approximate 4% growth rate.  

He notes that the way cuts are made should be considered and reasonable.  

 

 Mr. Giger raised a point about MS4 and noted that sufficient funds were available to conduct the 

labor portion of the requirements.  He noted the proposed reductions in highway maintenance 

and asked about the impact on the Town’s compliance with the MS4 requirements.  Mr. Haddad 

stated $201,000 cuts in salaries would be required to make the FY22 proposal viable. Mr. Haddad 

then discussed potential reductions to the municipal budget in FY23, noting a reduction in all wage 

employees by 5 hours, and a reduction in Police and Fire Department budget totaling $365,130.  

Continuing into FY24, Mr. Haddad noted that positions would be eliminated to cover the deficit of 

$297,370. He explained that the reductions are cumulative over the 5- year projection.  He noted 

in FY 25 the need grows to $401,937 and the response would be to reduce all department head 

salaries by $10K, reduce library staff wages, the conservation administrator position, highway 

employees and the desktop specialist, and reduce town clerk's hours.  Mr. Haddad explained his 

rationale of methodically massaging the budget and trying to maintain services as long as 

possible.  He stated that the Town will experience a significant reduction in services if this scenario 

carries through.  He further stated he could not imagine what a 1.8 MIL cut would do to the 

GDRSD.  G. Green pointed out that under this scenario the Town would be operating in a manner 
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that could create a liability in terms of incorrect procedures or incomplete reporting due to service 

reductions.   

Mr. Haddad then thanked Patricia Dufresne, Bud Robertson, and Josh Degen for helping work on 

this analysis and presentation.  Discussion ensued as to what informed recommendation and 

guidance will be given regarding the options presented going into Town Meeting.  It was noted 

that it would be problematic to propose an override at this year’s ATM, as the budget is balanced 

for FY21.   A statement was made that there is not a compelling reason to ask the residents to 

approve an override this year for that reason and due to uncertainty regarding Free Cash levels 

going forward.   

 

M. Haddad commented that he doesn't know what the $197K reduction will result in in terms of 

the District’s budget.  The Town will need to hear from the school committee regarding how that 

budget will absorb their 50% share of the deficit.  He stated the information from the schools will 

be integral to making a decision for the FY21 budget.  A suggestion was made to wait until FY22 

to initiate the 5- year override request.  D. Manugian stated his view of discipline involves a focus 

on prioritizing people. There must be understanding of what the human resource needs are for 

both entities and have a budget that adjusts to the needs, rather than being constrained by a 

number.  He suggested waiting a year before asking for the override, while having more 

discussions.  J. Degen commented that he differs in opinion from B. Robertson regarding the ask 

for an override this year.  He noted the 60 MIL debt exclusion for the Florence Roche school will 

be due next year and if an override as proposed for the 5- year plan is delayed a year, then the 

combination of the two the following year will be significantly more difficult to sell to the taxpayers.  

It was noted that the Town has not successfully passed an override in over 11 years.   B. Pine 

would like to know the exact date of the last successful passage of an override in Groton.   She 

also asked for details regarding the rate of tax increases taxpayers have been paying over the 

years as compared to the increase in general economic conditions.  If, proportionally, the tax rate 

has risen more slowly than the economy, then there may be a stronger case in favor of a tax 

override.  She stated that it would be good policy to publicize the reasons for the override request.     

She would also want to know the experience of other Towns who have used this model of override 

over 5 years, specifically, what happened at the end of the timeline.  Mr. Haddad shared an 

experience in Grafton where the 5- year model lasted for 6 years and now the Town is facing 

another large deficit again with pending cuts to school staff.  He does not feel that Proposition 2 

1/2 is a sustainable regulation for the State.    He further stated that it does work for Towns like 

Burlington, with large commercial growth.  Groton does not have such a situation and may not in 

the future.  

 

 Ms. Gilbert noted some of the impacts she expects the school budget will have to contend with 

in the FY21 budget including the following:   The proposal for E&D usage will be approximately 

$190,000.  She expects a return from the feasibility study which will replenish the E&D to the 

target sustainable amount of 3%.  There is a $400,000 contingency in the school budget, she 

stated.  She noted that the draft budget will be available on Monday 2/10/2020, and the public 

hearing will be on 2/26/2020.  She mentioned an executive session is scheduled and will occur 

prior to the public hearing and more details will be available thereafter.  She is not in favor of a 5- 

year override this year, but this option should be reconsidered in the FY22 budget process.  She 
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expressed concern that taxpayers may not approve a large debt exclusion for the FloRo 

construction in FY22 if they are asked for an operational tax override in FY21.  She noted that in 

the past, the Town has publicized a need for an override and this need does not materialize for 

various reasons.   

 

B. Robertson suggested everyone think more about what was presented today and make sure 

they understand the risks of asking for a 5-year override this year.  He noted the budget is 

balanced at this point and commended Mr. Haddad and the School Committee for their hard work.     

Mr. Haddad mentioned the means by which they were able to balance this year's budget, which 

are unsustainable in future years.  He noted the importance of keeping the Town’s excellent bond 

rating going forward.  He reiterated that an override is not needed this year, and the Town will be 

able to keep services at current levels, however over several years, everything that has been 

predicted has come to fruition as regards the budget. He noted the great cooperation of the unions 

to work with the Town to keep the budget balanced.  This will not be the case indefinitely.  G. 

Green stated that the finance committee has historically not been in favor of requesting overrides 

because until all the facts are in, there is a constant change and fluidity to the budget.  He sees 

next year's predicted $800K deficit as difficult to determine without knowing what all the underlying 

variables are.  His suggested message to the Town would be that there are serious issues that 

we are working to resolve, and we will not ask for more money until all due diligence has been 

completed.     

 

Mr. Haddad asked about the status of the Finance Committee’s budget review.  B. Robertson 

mentioned a meeting is scheduled for 2/24/2020 and the Committee members will be discussing 

the budget and determining if any more information is needed.  G. Green wants the Finance 

committee to meet jointly with the school to look at their budget proposal.  Ms. Gilbert reiterated 

that the public hearing on the budget was scheduled for 2/26/2020 at 7:45 P.M.   

 

Meeting adjourned 10:00 A.M.  

 

Recording secretary, Elizabeth Faxon 

      Approved on:  

Item’s on file:      

PowerPoint FY2021 Budget Issues 

Tax rate and average tax bill analysis 

FY 2021 Levy limit calculation.  Revised 2/8/2020 

Town of Groton FY 2021 Budget 
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